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At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 29 November 2016 at 7.00 pm there were present:

Cllrs
 

Mr P Kay 




(Mayor)





Mr N Penny



(Deputy Mayor)





Mrs H Lusty





Mr M Whittington





Mr K Ball





Mr B Thompson





Mrs N Holloway




Mr C Elsmore





Mrs E Elsmore





Mr I Baird





Mrs C Allaway-Martin











Mr C Haine (Administrative Assistant)
Mrs S Wright member of the public
Public Forum 
Mrs Wright was present to raise concerns about Palmer’s Flat Traffic issues.  She referred to her letter already submitted, and in summary she wanted to raise concerns, on behalf of a residents group that she represented with regard to speed, traffic congestion and the inadequacy of signage and speed-calming measures, she reported a number of incidents of car damage and a near fatal accidents, as well as the concerns associated with school children activity. Her request was for much larger speed signs, speed calming measures in the road, and overall asked what the Town Council could do to assist.

Cllr Kay responded by sharing Mrs Wright’s concerns, emphasising the need for residents’ involvement to capture evidence, and that a monitoring evening had previously been set up with no attendance. Cllr Kay added that the Council would also consider further through the Public Safety Committee and keep Mrs Wright informed, also stating that all minutes were on the public forum.

112.
To note apologies  

Apologies were noted from Cllrs Drury and Hale.
PC Leanne Sterry and Dist. Cllr James also sent apologies

113.
To receive declarations of interest 
Cllr Penny declared a pecuniary interest in items 119 and 125

Cllr Thompson declared a pecuniary interest in item 125

Cllr Kay declared a personal interest in items 119 and 120.

Cllr Holloway declared a personal interest in item 126
114.
To allow dispensation requests
There were no dispensation requests

115.
To approve the minutes of 25 October 2016 

It was proposed that the minutes of the meeting held on 25 October 2016 be accepted.




Proposed: Cllr Penny


Seconded: Cllr Holloway

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously

116.
To raise matters arising from the meeting of 25 October 2016
Cllr Penny corrected his Members Report in respect of his monthly activities.

Cllr Allaway-Martin requested that her activities be added.

Cllr Lusty also corrected her summary of activities.

117.
To hear the report from the Police
Cllr Ball expressed concerns and disappointment, that for the second consecutive month there was no police attendance to discuss the submitted report, and that this in itself made any interpretation of data difficult. Others agreed and that overall the report needed to be more informative, and to also look more critically at detection rates, prevention, etc.

Cllr Kay mentioned that the Ambulance Service had been invited to a Full Council Meeting, and that this should also be extended to a senior Police Official (e.g. Inspector Chester).





Proposed: Cllr. Kay 


Seconded: Cllr. Penny
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

118.
To note reports from District and County Councillors
No County Councillors present.

Cllr Allaway-Martin, on behalf of the District Council, reported on the Aldi planning application and that it was still unclear whether the Co-op were proposing to challenge.

Also reported on the Mineral Plan, which has now gone out for consultation.

Cllr Penny left the room.

119.
To agree payments

Councillors noted the list of payments for November 2016 (totalling £21,830.28). It was proposed that the payments be made. 




Proposed: Cllr. Ball



Seconded: Cllr. Holloway.
On being put to the vote the proposal was unanimously agreed.
Cllr Penny returned to the meeting

120. To agree petty cash payments

Due to sickness, the petty cash payments were not presented for approval.
It was proposed that agreement for the petty cash payments for November 2016 be presented at the next Full Council Meeting on Tuesday 13 December 16




Proposed: Cllr Penny


Seconded:  Cllrs. Ball and Thompson

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

121.
 To note the cash book & the bank reconciliation 

Due to sickness, the cash book and bank reconciliation for November 2016 had not been completed and would be presented for reconciliation at the next Full Council Meeting on Tuesday 13 December 16.
122.
To note the monthly budget figures

Councillors noted the monthly budget figures for November 2016, and Cllr. Penny raised the need for further training on budget report preparation, in the Town Clerk’s absence.

Cllr. Ball sought clarification, in respect of planned expenditure, with regard to another Town Council newsletter, and Cllr. Penny confirmed that a further newsletter was planned for the New Year.

All unanimously agreed that the Council’s finances were still in a strong position compared to budget expenditure.
123. To agree the amendment to Standing Orders re the Bells Field Implementation Committee

Cllr Penny stated that the process had not been correctly followed, and that voting on the this amendment would have to be adjourned to the next Full Council Meeting




Proposed: Cllr. Penny


Seconded: Cllr. Holloway.
On being put to the vote the proposal was unanimously agreed.

124. To agree to support the public campaign re the boar in the Forest

Cllr Penny referred to correspondence received from Mr Williams, on behalf of a Facebook group called ‘Boar Solutions’, and that it was a group to engage with and support, in principle, although more discussion needed to be had. It was proposed that Mr Williams was invited to a Public Safety Committee meeting, to discuss and clarify aims of the group further.



Proposed: Cllr Penny


Seconded: Cllr Holloway
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.
125. To agree to grant applications from: Coleford Business Association FoD Children’s Opportunity Centre and Coleford Deaf & Hard of Hearing Club

Cllrs Penny and Thompson left the room for the Coleford Business Association discussion

Cllrs. Holloway, Allaway-Martin and C Elsmore met and Cllr. Holloway reported as follows:

Proposal for Coleford Business Association application to be deferred, as more information was needed. 




Proposed: Cllr Holloway

Seconded: Cllr C Elsmore
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.
Cllrs Penny and Thompson returned to the meeting

Proposal for FoD Children’s Opportunity Centre to be awarded £2000, and for Cllr. Allaway-Martin to meet with them in the New Year to monitor and to advise further on grant funding.




Proposed: Cllr Holloway 

Seconded: Cllr Lusty
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

Proposal for Coleford Deaf & Hard of Hearing Club to be awarded £100, with the proposal to meet with organisation, to assist and advise how they can improve their application further.  



Proposed: Cllr Holloway 

Seconded: Cllr Penny
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.
Cllr. Holloway also reported, on behalf of the Working Group, its concerns that they had about the scoring system, and that the scoring form needed to be looked at more critically to better serve the process. One issue particularly around scoring the success of the project, which Cllr. Holloway said couldn’t be assessed, if money wasn’t granted. Also suggestion that a clearer ‘mission statement’ and guidance notes needed to be provided, as well as further training for applicants and Councillors assessing applications.

Cllr. Penny thanked the Working Group for their work, and comments.  It was proposed that a review should be undertaken by Finance & Office Committee, and that he would like to be involved in that review.  Also stating that any decisions on changes to the process would have to be deferred, until further recommendations were made, as the Council are bound by the process.

126. To agree to make representation to the Boundary Commission to have the Bale Recreation Ground incorporated into Coleford Parish.
Cllr. Kay summarised the situation, that the Recreation Ground was clearly in West Dean Parish, and that it is on the boundary of Coleford Parish.  

It was proposed that a meeting be held with West Dean Parish Council and the Trustees of the Recreation Ground, to discuss and clarify further, before any further decisions are made to engage the Boundaries Commission.

127. 
To note & agree the decisions & recommendation of the Bells Field Implementation Committee
Cllr. Thompson updated on the work to date, thanking everyone involved in bringing this Project to this stage. Full discussion and recommendations deferred to Full Council Meeting scheduled for 6 December. 
128. To agree to the recommendations of Events & Marketing Committee
It was proposed that the decisions of the Committee were noted and agreed.




Proposed: Cllr Penny 


Seconded: Cllr Ball

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

129. To agree to the recommendations of the Public Safety Committee
It was proposed that the decisions of the Committee were noted and agreed




Proposed: Cllr Kay  


Seconded: Cllr Ball

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

130. To agree to the recommendations of the Amenities Committee

It was proposed that the decisions of the Committee were noted and agreed.





Proposed: Cllr Holloway 

Seconded: Cllr Lusty
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.
131. To agree the recommendations of the Contract Management Sub Committee
It was proposed that the decisions of the Committee were noted and agreed




Proposed: Cllr Penny 


Seconded: Cllr Holloway
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

132. To agree the recommendations of the Finance and Office Committee
Item 7 recommendation in respect of a 360 degree approach was struck from the record, as it was not a recommendation, but stood as a principle.

It was proposed that the decisions of the Committee were noted and agreed




Proposed: Cllr Penny 


Seconded: Cllr Ball

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

133.
To note the decisions of the Planning Committee. 

The decisions of the Planning Committee held on 29 November were noted.
134.
To have an update on the proposed changes at Lakers School 
Cllr. Ball reported that there were no developments since the last update. Unanimous agreement that the absence of resolution was disappointing.

135.
To note the report from the Coleford Twinning Association
Cllr. Baird reported that a successful social meeting was held for members of the public at the Forest Community Room in the Police Station in Coleford. From these discussions a French conversation group emerged and a successful French conversation was subsequently held at the Council offices, which 16 people attended. It is planned that this will become a regular event. In respect of promotion there has been a display in the TIC showing photographs and information about St Hilaire de Reiz and a website has also now been launched. A visit to host a group of from St Hilaire is scheduled for between 20 - 23 December are well advanced and Councillors are invited to attend a welcome lunch, as well as a Fish and Chip evening.  A Football Tournament. Is planned for Easter 2017. A work experience exchange programme is also planned and Cllr Penny is investigating the possibility to hosts some St Hilaire young adults in businesses around Coleford. A visit to St Hilaire de Reiz is also proposed during the Whitsun bank holiday in May 2017.  Councillors noted this report.

136
To note the minutes of and hear report from the NDP Steering Group.
Cllr Baird reported that the policies for the NDP had more or less completed, following the analysis of the results of the consultation exercise. The only policy that still requires some work relates to proposed sites for housing.  In turn, Cllr Baird raised the point that if these policies are approved, following the inspector’s approval and the public vote that Coleford Town Council will be expected to implement the policies and monitor them.  Advising that Councillors spend some time familiarising themselves with them. An update on the Berry Hill Action Group that they are writing to the Secretary of State to ask for the appeal enquiry, regarding the Lower Lane planning application by Gladmans, to be delayed until after the publication of the Berry Hill & Christchurch NDP and the Coleford NDP.  Councillors noted this report.
137.
To note reports from members (for information only)
Cllr Kay reported
4 October


October Forest Showcase

6 October


GWAAC Cheque Presentation

12 October


L R Suntory Meeting

Cllr. Kay reported

13 October


Bells Field Letter Distribution

 15 October


Forest Faddle

21 October


Fish & Chips Event in St. Hilaire
7 November

Distribution of Traders Letters

9 November

St Johns School Wreath laying

11 November
Remembrance Sunday

11 November
TIC

12 November
Great Oakes Hospice Cheque presentation

13 November
Remembrance Parade and Service

15 November
TIC
16 November
The Battle of the Somme 

18 November
TIC

20 November
Ross-on-Wye Christmas Lights

25 November
Chinese Photographers Lunch

Cllr. Penny reported:
26 October 

Town Council website working group

27 October 

Attended Coleford Area Partnership AGM and delivered update on 






partnership working and website

29 October 

Laying first cross in the RBL garden of remembrance

29 October 

Call out by the Police re uncontrolled access to Coleford Clock Tower and 




persons found at top

1 November

Coleford Business Association meeting

1 November

Meeting with hubbub to review '#Love you Forest' anti-litter campaign

3 November

Took group of TIC volunteers to Harts Barn Cookery School

5 November

Volunteering in the TIC

6 November

LRS Bonfire

10 November 
Visit to Age Concern Meals on Wheels including delivery run

10 November 
Took group of TIC Volunteers to Hillside Brewery

11 November 
Remembrance at the Clock Tower

13 November 
Remembrance parade and service

14 -18 Nov.

Hosted work experience student from Monmouth Comprehensive School

17 November
Meeting with Coleford Area Partnership re Event Coordination

17 November
Initial discussion with Paul James re Coleford promotional video

18 November
Battle of the Somme event

20 November
Attended Ross on Wye Christmas Lights Switch on

21 November
Meeting with Mowtech re Glass Cutting and Town Centre flower contracts

25 November
Meeting with visitors from China

25 November
Meeting with SSTV re Coleford promotional video

29 November
Meeting with Chepstow people regarding running a volunteer led TIC
November

Small Business Saturday
Cllr Ball reported
Bells Field Activities

Mile End Meeting
Cllr Thompson reported

Bells Field Meetings

Mile End Meeting

Cllr Whittington
Twinning Meeting

Cllr. Baird reported:
6 November

NDP Meeting

7 November

Twinning Association

14 November
Twinning Association

Cllr. Lusty reported:
Chinese Photographers lunch
Angus Buchanan Meeting
Cllr. Holloway reported:
Mile End Meeting

Poppy Parade

Grants Meetings

Battle of the Somme Remembrance

Cllr. C Elsmore reported:

Sling Bandstand Meeting
Coleford Area Partnership

Cllr. E Elsmore reported
Battle of the Somme remembrance
Cllr. Allaway-Martin reported
3 AGMS: Age Concern, Forest Voluntary Action Forum and Artspace.

138. To note the Clerks Report
In light of the Town Clerk’s absence, no Report was presented.
139. To note correspondence (for information only, see attached list)

Councillors noted the correspondence list for the month of November.
In Committee

140
To note the decisions of the Bells Fields Implementation Committee and agree a new member

The recommendations of the Committee were noted. 
The Meeting closed at 8.55pm
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